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Mr Roger Willmot Our ref: par/tms/jc/1u028/0521 
Principal Planning Officer 
Strategic Development & Environment 
North Somerset Council 
South Wing 
Somerset House 
Weston super Mare     DS23 1TG 16 November 2011 
 
 
By Email and Post : roger.willmot@n-somerset.gov.uk  
 

Dear Mr Willmot 

Land at Fenswood Farm - Planning Reference 10/006602/OT2 

I am working with Alder King on behalf of the University of Bristol in connection with this matter.  

I refer to your letter of 14 November 2011 addressed to Matthew Halstead of Alder King received 
today in which you invite my client to withdraw their application and if they do not do so explaining 
that the Council will, in any event, withdraw the application unilaterally.   

I am aware of the Council's decision to dispose of the planning application under application reference 
No. 09/P/1455/OT2, being land within North Somerset and Bristol in the same manner this is referred 
to later in my letter. 

My client is very concerned about the Council's proposed stance, not least in relation to our own, but 
also the latter application and fail to understand or appreciate how the Local Planning Authority can 
seek to legally justify this proposed course of action. 

This is considered particularly unreasonable since our client has spent a considerable amount of time 
and resources on the formulation and submission of an application that was, when submitted, totally 
in accordance with both the extant RSS(RPG10) and the draft SWRSS.  Whilst there have been some 
delays since submission, these have been entirely as a result of the inherent uncertainty surrounding 
the planning policy position, which still exists at present.  Nevertheless, there remains a strong 
planning case which underpins our client's proposals. 

Under Section 29(1) of the Town and Country Planning ((Development Management Procedure) 
England)) Order 2010 (DMPO), where an Authority receives a planning application (such as this) the 
Authority is under duty to give the applicant notice of their decision or determination or notice that the 
application has been referred to the Secretary of State.  The Council has failed to carry out the steps 
required under the DMPO. 

Whilst I appreciate that an Authority can decline to determine an application for Planning Permission 
under Section 70(A) of the Town and Country Planning Act 1990, this only applies in cases where 
previous similar applications have been submitted within the two years preceding the current planning 
application and where the previous application was refused either by the Authority or by the Secretary 
of State.  Again, this situation does not apply here and thus this cannot be used as a justification for 
declining to determine the application. 

When Alder King wrote to the Council on 5 October, updating you with regard to progress made in 
relation to the application, they also sought formal confirmation to an agreed extension of the 
determination period to 20 March 2012.  By suggesting that the Council is not disposed to making a 
decision on the application you, therefore, concluded that it is not appropriate to offer an extension of 
time and thus our request is not agreed.  It appears that the Council does not wish to commit itself to 
making a decision on this application and by seeking to take this proposed course of action is 
effectively denying our client the opportunity to appeal against non determination of the application. 
This seems especially difficult to accept not least because of the fact that the letter is couched as if the 
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Council has, in fact, reached a decision and decided to refuse the application and, further, has put 
forward several planning reasons why such a refusal is, purportedly, justified. However, whilst your 
letter provides a number of reasons for refusal, the letter (unless you advise me to the contrary) does 
not have the status of a Notice of Decision informing my client that their application has formally 
been refused. 

You will appreciate that under Section 78(2) of the TCPA 1990 an applicant may appeal to the 
Secretary of State (within the relevant time period), if the Authority:- 

1 Has not given notice to the applicant of their decision on the application; and 

2 Has not given notice to the application that they have exercised their power under Section 
70(A) to decline to determine the application; and 

3 Has not given notice to the applicant that the application has been referred to the Secretary of 
State in accordance with directions given under Section 77. 

The relevant time period for lodging an appeal is set out in Section 33(2) of the DMPO. By refusing 
to agree to an extension and/or determine the application by issuing a notice of either approval or 
refusal, the Council is, arguably, acting irrationally and unreasonably in the Wednesbury sense of the 
word. 

The net result is that our client is now faced with a particularly unsatisfactory predicament the result 
of which they have no clearer idea or understanding as to the Council's stance in relation to its' 
application.  If the Council is unsatisfied with the application and is of the view that it does not 
accord, for whatever reason, with the planning policies, then it should make a decision and formally 
issue a Notice of Decision along those lines and thus determine the application accordingly.  To fail to 
take either of these formal steps and to seek to dispose of the application in this way will expose the 
Council to judicial review proceedings and the inherent cost implications that go with any such 
applications.   

The rationale for the decision and comparison with the application at Ashton Park, South West 
Bristol for an urban extension 

We understand that the Council adopted a similar approach in relation to the application at Ashton 
Park and whilst we similarly disagree with the Council's course of action in the latter, it is understood 
that one of the reasons while the Council wishes to dispose of that application is that no progress was 
made in relation to it since July 2010, due in part to the claims of government and significant 
announcements having been made. Whilst we disagree entirely with the approach taken in relation to 
Ashton Park, we would seek to distinguish the University's application here as significant progress 
has been made on the application since the change of Government.  In particular, we would note the 
following:- 

1 An extension of time to 4 February 2011 was confirmed by the Council in your letter of 3 
November 2010. 

2 A meeting was held with the Council to discuss the planning application on 10 November 
2010 during which a number of action points were agreed. 

3 Following completion of the M5 Junction 19 analysis, the report was issued to the Council on 
11 July 2011 along with a letter detailing outstanding actions in the previous meeting. 

4 Following the response to the submission of the junction analysis the Council then informed 
us that it would be issued to their Highways Department for consultation.  To date, no 
comments have been received. 



 
1871530v1 
16/11/2011 17:14:39 3 Veale Wasbrough Vizards

5 On 26 July the Council responded to one of their actions by issuing the draft Green Belt 
Assessments.  We were advised that all information would be issued shortly, however, none 
was forthcoming. 

6 Further communication with the Council was had on 5 October to confirm that, despite 
maintaining their holding direction the Highways Authority was satisfied with the principle of 
our client's proposals.  It was within this communication that a further extension of time to 
coincide with the duration of the holding direction was requested.   

The Council cannot simply relinquish its' duty to determine an application in accordance with its 
obligations.  We are sure that the Council does not wish to embroil itself in a litigation process in 
relation to this matter, but equally, we will be strongly advising our client of its options available, 
including judicial review, in the event that the Council fails to reverse the purported disposal of this 
application. 

We await your prompt response confirming in writing that our client's application remains extant and 
that the extension as originally sought is agreed or, in the alternative, that a Notice of Decision will be 
issued.  

Finally, please be aware that Alder King are currently in the process of preparing a more detailed 
letter of response and rebuttal to a number of the comments made within your letter of the 14 
November. This letter will be with you and copied to the EiP Inspector within the next few days. 

If you require any further information, please contact me. 

Yours sincerely 

 

Polly Reynolds  
Associate 
Head Office, Bristol 
E-mail: preynolds@vwv.co.uk 
Direct dial: 0117 314 5276  

cc. Alder King 


